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Governor Laura Kelly's Designation of "Health Care Worker" 

Joint Guidance: Families First Coronavirus Response Act Exception for Health 

Care Workers for Community Service Providers Serving Persons with Disabilities 

On March 28, 2020, Governor Laura Kelly issued a statewide "stay home" order in conjunction with the 

Kansas Essential Function Framework (KEFF) for COVID-19 response efforts. Community service 

providers provide critical services to Kansans with disabilities. In the "stay home" order, Governor Kelly 

recognized the significance of the work of community services providers to persons with disabilities, 

including the essential activities that should continue to be provided and that travel is allowed in order to 

provide and receive those services. The provision of these services is even more critical during the ongoing 

coronavirus (COVID-19) emergency. 

On March 30, 2020, the Kansas Department for Aging and Disability Services (KDADS) issued a 

Guidance for Community Service Providers Performing Essential Functions, which clarifies that services 

provided by community service providers to persons with disabilities in Kansas are essential services under 

KEFF. 

"Persons with disabilities" or "Kansans with disabilities" include people: (1) who are blind, deaf, 

deafblind, or hard of hearing; (2) with disabilities that are physical, developmental, or intellectual; (3) with 

substance use disorders; (4) with mental illness; or (5) who are served by the Horne and Community Based 

Services (HCBS) Waiver programs administered by I<DADS. Kansans with disabilities receive essential 

services for their life, safety and welfare funded through KDADS' programs. These essential services are 

provided through an intricate network of authorized contract and subcontracted community service 

providers. 

Recently enacted federal legislation, the Families First Coronavirus Response Act (FFCRA), recognizes 

the essential nature of work conducted by health care providers. The FFCRA allows health care providers 
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